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Local Plan 2033
The sole subject of this newsletter is the Local Plan 2033 about which SODC has just issued its ‘Final Publication Version’ following on from its ‘Second Preferred Options’ document (see ETRA newsletter April 2017). The latter is now subject to a ‘publicity period’ - lasting until November 22nd 2017- during which residents are invited to comment. However, such comments are intended to be for the planning inspector to decide whether the plan is ‘sound’ and has followed legal and procedural requirements. In effect, the detail cannot now be altered unless it fails on the latter grounds or the government introduces a new methodology (see below).
To avoid confusion this Local Plan started life as the Local Plan 2031 but owing to length of preparation has been extended to 2033. At the moment, it is anticipated that the Plan will be approved by late 2018 after full examination.
SODC will be holding a ‘drop in event’ to explain the plan at Thame Town Hall on November 13th.
 The plan is available on the SODC website (together with a video on how to comment) as follows: 
www.southoxon.gov.uk/newlocalplan.

What has changed from the ‘Second Preferred Options’ document?

1. The number of houses demanded of Thame has increased from 452 to 510. Wallingford and Thame have been obliged to compensate for the reduction in demands on Henley. This will require Thame Town Council to find sites for the new houses (plus employment land) through a revision of the Neighbourhood Plan.
2. The strategic sites have been maintained but demand reduced by phasing construction beyond the plan period.- Culham 1,575, Berinsfield 1,700, Chalgrove 3,000 and Wheatley 300. 
3. Windfall* commitments have been included up to 31st March 2017- a positive step if not a complete one. However, there is now capacity to include an element of windfall in the 510 houses demanded of Thame- provided such inclusion is fully justified! There is no certainty as to method or volume allowed as yet.
4. Market towns and large villages as individual categories have been required to maintain the overall housing supply figures demanded at the Second Preferred Options stage. This has meant that despite the removal of strategic locations from these categories and reduction in numbers at others, the remaining locations have had to bear an increased burden
5. In Thame’s case the total demanded (2011-2033) is, therefore, 1,612 houses or a 33% increase on the 2011 figure (Wallingford 33%, Henley 19%). In addition, but not taken into account, there will be further windfall* growth which, in Thame’s case, at the current run rate of 40-50 dwellings a year, could yield (2017-2033) a further, say, 650 homes, bringing Thame’s growth into the 40s per cent- if no adjustment made for this volume (see 3 above).
6. Minimum density has been raised to 30 dwellings per hectare- previously 25- as a result of lobbying by the CPRE (Council for the Preservation of Rural England). This is an area that will need to be watched if unacceptable densities are not to be imposed. Also, housing mix requirements have been outlined. This could be a positive development but the practical impact must be awaited.

(*Windfall consists of the additional dwellings built on plots within the built up area of the town as well as office conversions into flats etc. These additions are not with any certainty regarded as part of the Local Plan numbers but obviously add pressure to infrastructure.)


Concerns

1. SODC has defined South Oxfordshire’s needs as being 20800 homes for the period 2011-2033 yet the ‘Final Publication Version’ document allows for the construction of 22563 homes- an excess of 8%. If this excess was deducted from the market towns and large villages there would be no need for substantial new allocations. Why has it created this excess? Failure by SODC to maintain a 5 year land supply led to the ability of predatory developers to push through speculative development and it wants to guard against this by providing a buffer. It is a strange world where developers can cause a crisis by manipulating a, quite frankly, absurd process.  SODC seem intent on the creation of a surplus provision – by both overt and covert means.
2. In the last newsletter we commented on the doubtful calculations surrounding the overall housing requirements for Oxfordshire. Even an independent government panel then maintained that it was 20 to 30% overstated. The excess referred to in 1 above is in addition to the 20 to 30%. Not before time, the Government are now in consultation on a new methodology which could leave SODC with a surplus of thousands of houses. As this methodology is only in the consultation phase SODC is ploughing on with higher numbers to avoid speculative development. Again, it is a case of watch this space as at some point reality has to intervene! We hope it will not be too late for Thame!
3. The Local Plan 2033 continues its prejudice against the ‘Market Towns’ and Large Villages’ categories.  The ‘Small Village’ category constitutes over 25 % of the housing stock of South Oxfordshire yet is required to deliver only 3% growth (500 units) over the entire plan. Also, by March 2016, the ‘Small Village’ category had already built 469 homes by windfall in 4 years. Low hanging fruit again. A ‘Medium Villages’ category has failed to materialise. Aylesbury Vale has one, why not SODC?  By not demanding more SODC creates a hidden surplus of dwellings in addition to the Plan.
4. There continues to be scant regard to Thame’s position as a ‘border town’. Thame has a natural hinterland that extends beyond the boundaries of SODC and must be allowed time and money to develop its infrastructure not just have lip service paid to it. Sadly, there has also been little response to Thame Town Council’s objections to the ‘Second Preferred Options’ document.
5. A positive feature, of recent date, has been that the draft Aylesbury Vale plan has, for the moment, dropped reference to a strategic development at Haddenham.   There will, however,  be building of at least 1000 houses at Haddenham- 50% growth and obvious pressure on Thame’s infrastructure

How to respond and comment:
Go to: www.southoxon.gov.uk/newlocalplan

· complete the online comment form (registration is required)
· download a comment form and email it to planning.policy@southoxon.gov.uk
· or just email your comments- preferably as bullet points to the above address.

What to say?
That is entirely in your hands but particular concerns are listed above.

If you have not already done so please email your name and address to Alex Taylor (alex.taylor12@btinternet.com) so that we can keep you up to date with news. These details are only used for Residents’ Association purposes.

The ETRA Committee
